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Thomas Wolf 
 
Supervisor Ann Day’s Office 
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Interested Parties:  
 
  

DISCUSSION La Cholla Blvd:  Magee Road to Tangerine Road Project 



Welcome  
 
The meeting was called to order at 6:00 pm by Dean Papajohn.  Dean introduced himself as the Project 
Manager.  Dean briefly mentioned that there have been a lot of activities that have transpired since the last 
CAC meeting, including: the initial traffic study, environmental study, cultural study, utility coordination is 
underway, and the drainage study for the CDO wash as well as minor washes.  Design work has begun 
based on this initial data collection. The design presented tonight is still preliminary and information is still 
being collected that could change the design.   
 
Dean mentioned that the intent of the meeting is to get the CAC members up to date and also there will be a 
sounds analysis expert to talk to them and share with them about the process that goes on in conducting a 
noise analysis for a project.  Results of the noise analysis will be available later, likely after the new year. 
At that time, we will talk more about the noise analysis results and the potential noise mitigation as it 
applies specifically to the La Cholla project.   
 

Agenda  
 

• Update on the artist selection (Dean Papajohn) 
• Traffic (Quinn Castro) 
• Roadway (Eric Sibson) 
• Bridge (Dave Perrotti) 
• Drainage (Edie Griffith-Mettey) 
• Environment (Leslie Watson & J.P. Charpentier) 
• Project Update Question/Answer Session (All) 
• Introduction to the process of Noise analysis (Bill Holiday) 
• Selection of CAC chair (Carol Brichta) 
• Schedule (Dean Papajohn) 
• Questions / Discussion (All) 

 
Update on the artist selection 

 
Dean stated that the Tucson Pima Arts Counsel (TPAC) led the procurement process for selecting an artist. 
The advantage of using TPAC is they have contacts with artists not only in the Tucson area, but all over the 
nation.  Also, they are aware of all of the procurement laws and regulations that must be followed to 
establish a contract with an artist. Randy Abbey and Jane Perry are the two CAC members that were 
selected to be on the art selection committee. There were also some design professionals from the design 
team and artist professionals from the community on the artist selection committee. Thirty four artist 
applications were received; out of those three were invited for interviews. The artist recommended for the 
La Cholla project is Steven Weitzman studios in Maryland. Their experiences range from concrete work 
with concrete form liners as applied to bridges, walls, as well as integral concrete color work, metal 
sculpture. The many variety of art forms the artist has experience with provides flexibility for the direction 
of art on the La Cholla project. (Paper examples of the art that Steven Weitzman has done in the past were 
passed around to the CAC members to view.) The County is currently developing a scope of work and 
contract with the artist. Within the next few months a contract should be in place. The artist can then come 
and visit with the CAC members and collect data about the location and project. 
 
Fred DiNoto’s Question:   

• What is the process and how does it work?    
 
Dean Papajohn’s Response: 

• Once the artist is on board a meeting between the CAC and artist will be arranged. The artist will 
come to town to conduct research, including meeting with the design team and the CAC. The artist 
will get ideas about what the community likes and doesn’t like. The goal is for the artist to capture 
the flavor of this community. He will then take that and he will start developing some preliminary 
concepts or themes to present to the committee. The artist will work very closely with the CAC.  
Once we get a consensus among the CAC members, then there will be public open houses to 
present the concept. It will be provided to the wider community, so they can also provide input as 
well.   



 
Barbara Wisot’s Question:   

• Where do you pick the art to go? 
 
Dean Papajohn’s Response: 

• The art can be associated with the bridge, or wall, or sidewalk, or a free standing sculpture. It can 
be made of concrete, metal, stone, or some other type of material. It may or may not include lights. 
Our team has a landscape designer whom the artist will work closely with. The artist will work with 
the whole project team; that is why we want to get the artist on board early in the project.We have 
our structural engineer and our artist will work with our structural engineer if they are working with 
some of the structural elements such as the walls or bridge. 

 
Traffic 

 
Quinn Castro works for Pima County Department of Transportation, Traffic Division.  She states that the 
initial transportation engineering study for this corridor was recently finished and she has a copy of it 
tonight for the CAC members to view. Recommendations for the roadway are made based on analysis of 
existing conditions now and the future conditions for the project projected out to the year 2040. Then a 
design is developed for the footprint of the roadway and how it should look as far as length, width, number 
of lanes, medians, and intersection treatment. Future developments have been taken into account that are 
likely to go into construction around the time of this project. Quinn’s asks if there are any questions. 
 
Name N/A: 

• Last meeting there was mention of 150 ft of easement. Where is that shown on the map?  
 
Quinn Castro’s Response:   

• The exhibit shows the lines of the existing and the proposed right-a-way.   
 
Name N/A:   

• It shows that the new right-a-way is really stretched along this entire road.  It looks like you are 
going to take a lot from and add to your existing easement, is that correct?  

 
Quinn’s Response:   

• Yes.  
 
Dean Papajohn’s Comment:   

• Usually where properties have been developed, like at the Bluff Subdivision, ROW has already 
been dedicated there, so there won’t be additional need to purchase property. Often in the areas that 
have not been developed, that is where the County will need to purchase property. 

 
John Reynolds’ Question:   

• Regarding his property in Tecolote de Oro,  I can see where the easement is marked there currently, 
is that slated to have land taken from me?  

 
Dean Papajohn’s Response:   

• Since this question is a personal questions, let’s discuss this in more detail after the CAC meeting.   
 
John Reynolds’ Comment:   

• He would like to see the right-of-way location so he can inform all the properties in Tecolote del 
Oro. 

 
Dean Papajohn’s response: 

• Even at this early stage Pima County Real Property has been contacting a number of property 
owners that will be affected by the project. 

 
Quinn Castro’s comment:   

• At this point this is an initial study.   
• It’s going to be developed further. 



 
John Lakey’s Question:   

• I have seen in your map where it says West Hardy Road, the dirt road.  Another homeowner was 
asking if they still have access, will that road still exist?   

 
Quinn Castro’s Response:   

• Yes 
 
Bob Iannarino’s Question:   

• Even with the bridge approach? 
 
Quinn Castro’s Response:   

• Yes 
 
Bob Iannarino’s Question:   

• Can you give an overview of the regional traffic impacts, some of the assumptions that were being 
made on these criteria for collection of traffic from Tangerine? Early on there was talk about how 
they were going to deal with some type of demand coming from 77, but also from Tangerine South.  
Is there another regional east west connector in here that the traffic study is going to have to 
assume, in lieu of Magee, Overton area, like Lambert as a regional east-west connector taking in a 
lot of traffic over this 2040 horizon?  

 
Quinn Castro’s Response:   

• At this point we don’t have anything that is projected, that is in the Oro Valley region, but as far as 
PAG (Pima Association of Governments) they haven’t identified anything major like that. I know 
that at one point it had been proposed to continue La Cholla up north of Tangerine, but that is no 
longer the thinking. A fairly conservative approach was taken for the projected traffic volumes. La 
Canada and Oracle Road will be the north-south routes people will use in addition to La Cholla.. 

 
Bob Iannarino’s Question:   

• How about Lambert as an east-west corridor with any new impacts from Twin Peaks Linda Vista? 
 
Quinn Castro’s Response:   

• PAG has not provided us with anything connected to that. 
 
Jose Rodriguez Comment:   

• Jose Rodriguez is the Head of the Engineering Design Division for Oro Valley. Pima County & Oro 
Valley are working closely on this project. Oro Valley is advertising for a design consultant to 
study the Tangerine Corridor. Oro Valley is working very closely with the Town of Marana and 
Pima County on this. Issues related to eas-west connection will be addressed in the Tangerine Road 
studies. 

 
Bob Iannarino’s Question: 

• Regarding the new cut walls, will there be no reinforcement or does it mean it is going to be re-
inforced? 

  
Quinn Castro’s Response:   

• That will be determined in future design work. 
 
Bob Iannarino’s Question: 

• Are you estimating where signalization might be besides where we have it right now? 
 
Quinn Castro Response:   

• At this point we are keeping it as existing.  The County is aware of areas of concern, specifically, 
Coral Ridge Loop North. The studies group will take a look at that. Based on the information that 
so far, a signal is not warranted.  

 
Barbara Wisot’s Question:   



• Will there be consistent traffic, or will there be any impact to them? 
 
Quinn Castro’s Response:   

• There is going to be growth in the area.   
 
Barbara Wisot’s Question:   

• But anything out of the ordinary or dramatic? 
 
Quinn Castro’s Response:   

• No. 
 
Eric Sibson’s Response:   
            

• Eric works for URS Corporation. URS is the Prime consultant for our roadway project. Based on 
the Traffic Division’s recommendation, the new road will be a four lane roadway. This segment of 
La Cholla Boulevard is classified as environmentally sensitive roadway, so 11 ft travel lanes will be 
built with a 20 ft median. In the area of the bridge we have a reverse curve; it is a little curve that 
you can barely see because it is so gradual. The purpose of that is for future constructability of the 
bridge, being able to maintain traffic on the existing roadway and being able to construct a portion 
of the bridge. Another location where a big difference is seen is up in Oro Valley. Overall the 
roadway is a straight road. We have very good vertical alignment for the roadway as well. The 
design is intended to eliminate a lot of deficiencies in the existing road.  There are site distance 
issues north of Lucero. There are a lot of existing access points for driveways and crossroads that 
need to be maintained. We will try to match those locations and keep them out of the drainage 
improvements. Anytime we have a culvert that is added underneath roadway, obviously the road 
will be higher than where it is at now. Most of those existing dips for drainage are going to be taken 
care of. There are a couple of locations with special needs that I wanted to point; these have 
proposed frontage roads or access roads. We have had some issues with drivers exiting Tortolita 
Bluffs Drive because of insufficient site distance with the new bridge. There are certain criteria that 
indicate how far a driver needs to look back to make that turn movement safely. With the bridge 
being raised so much and with barriers protecting the outside of the bridge, a driver wouldn’t be 
able to see far enough to turn safely. The solution is combining these two access points –Morning 
Jewel and Tortilita Bluffs Drive - to a point where it is far enough away that you can safely make 
that turn movement.  It can be called a frontage road or an access road and it can be seen on the 
map. This is still in the planning stage. That is one location. The other location is north of Lucero.  
The property falls a lot from the west to the east and there is an existing wash that eventually meets 
with the CDO wash. So you can tell there is a low point there. The improvements on La Cholla 
could produce steep driveways.  The solution is a one-way frontage road below the fill wall to 
provide safe access to these driveways. This is a good and safe that would serve four parcels. The 
County has already started to meet with these property owners. 

 
John Reynolds’ Comment: 

• Tecolote is labeled incorrectly. It is on the west side of La Cholla. 
  
Eric Sibson’s Comment: 

• There are two locations where there are access issues. There are a lot of walls we are going to need. 
We are not sure what type of walls will be built at this point. On the west side we will probably 
need cut walls. On the east side it falls off so we’ll need fill walls.  

 
Bob Iannarino’s Question: 

• Are most walls tovbe on the west? 
 
Eric Sibson’s Response: 

• Possibly fill & cut on west and east sides. 
 
Fred DiNoto’s Question: 

• What are the criteria for these walls? 
 



Eric Sibson’s Response:   
• It’s based on the vertical line we end up having. We may need an extra foot or so of right-a-way for 

slopes or walls.  
 
Bob Iannarino’s Comment:  

• In the golf course area can you obtain a slope easement? 
 
Eric Sibson’s Response: 

• There are some locations we are taking advantage of using easement, but it’s more for drainage. 
 
Barb Wisot’s Question: 

• What is the difference between a multi-use path and a multi-use lane? 
 
Eric Sibson’s Response: 

• Multi-use lane is for cars. A multi-use path is for pedestrians.  
 

Bridge 
 
Dave Perrotti of URS thanked the CAC members for coming to the meeting tonight. There are two bridges, 
a Northbound & Southbound. The bridges will be 600 ft long total. We have to provide clearance between 
the bottom of the bridge & the high water level at 100 year flood. If we did a one span bridge the girders get 
too deep and the profile grade of the roadway as it is going up & over the CDO wash gets too high. There 
will be six spans to provide clearance for 100 year flood. The super structure depth is estimated at 5 ½ ft. 
Prestressed concrete, steel girders, and some other types are still being reviewed. Each bridge section has 
two travel lanes and a 6 ft shoulder. The South-bound bridge has the 8ft sidewalk. The North-bound bridge 
has a standard 5ft sidewalk. 
 
John Lakey’s Question: 

• How much higher than the surrounding roadway does this bridge have to be? 
 
Eric Sibson’s Response: 

• It’s highest point over 20 ft. Less on the outsides, under 20 ft. 
 
John Lakey’s Question: 

• If you come down La Cholla, will you go up then back down? 
 
Eric Sibson’s Response: 

• Yes 
 
Bob Iannarino’s Question: 

• Will the multi-purpose path meet on bridge? 
 
Eric Sibson’s Response: 

• Yes, they will meet and merge in. 
 

Drainage 
 
Edie Griffith-Mettey of AECOM explained that any wash crossings over the streets will now be taken care 
of by the proposed culverts. The 100 year flow is going to be passing underneath the roadway. In the 
Tangerine Road area, most of the flow is crossing NE to the SW. To minimize some of the culvert 
crossings, some might be combined. A drainage channel is proposed north of Overton Road. 
 
John’s Lakey’s Question: 

• Regarding dips, will we raise or drop the roadway? 
 
Eric Sibson’s Response: 

• Yes, the road will go over culvert crossings at the dips. 
 



Edie Griffith-Mettey’s Comments: 
• Box culverts will be put in, in smaller areas we’ll keep it down to 36 inch diameter pipes. We are 

proposing to put a series of culverts. Honey Bee Loop wash is captured on the west side in a 
channel and then directed to a culvert away from the Bluff Subdivision. This is a challenging area. 
This should take the flow away from the Bluff Subdivision. There will be CDO Wash bank 
stabilization to protect the bridge. There’s already bank stabilization on the north of the CDO 
Wash, but on the south side there isn’t any. On the south side of the CDO Wash there are already 
some culverts. The intent will be to extend the existing pipes under the widened roadway. The 
Garfield Wash is another drainage issue to be looked at. 

 
John Lakey’s Question:   

• East of the bridge by Hardy, is there going to be any change to the flood plane designation? 
 
Edie Griffith-Mettey’s Response: 

• In general there will be no great change, but the hydraulic engineer is working on a letter of map 
revision and impacted property owners will be contacted. 

 
Dean Papajohn’s Comments: 

• The area by the CDO Wash, shown in green on the exhibit, has water problems now and those will 
continue to stay the way they are, at this point. Whoever is in that area, they are already 
experiencing water problems and will continue to have problems.   

 
Bob Iannarino’s Question: 

• Have you talked to the Flood Control District about this problem? Are there any additional funds to 
assist in some bank protection? 

 
Dean Papajohn’s Response: 

• We have been dialoging with flood control since the beginning of the project. A number of Flood 
Control staff are on the project team. 

• The problem with channelizing the CDO Wash with man-made bank protection is that it will create 
permitting issues with the Army Corps of Engineers. This would likely delay the project 
construction.  

 
Bob Iannarino’s Question:   

• The bridge will be protected, but what happens upstream?  If the CDO tends to migrate, then it 
could have an impact outside the bridge, is that correct? 

 
Dean Papajohn’s Response: 

• Yes, but the bridge abutments and approaches will be protected. 
 
Fred DiNoto Question:   

• Is the roadway creating a waterfall effect? 
 
Eric Sibson’s Response: 

• Yes, and once we take that out it should go back to its natural state. 
 
Bob Iannarino’s Question: 

• Will the design integrate a more frugal look at the storm culvert design to take care of the roadway 
drainage?   

 
Edie Griffith-Mettey’s Response: 

• We are looking at a couple of locations where water harvesting in the medians might be possible. 
 

Environment 
 
Leslie Watson 
J.P. Charpentier has been the primary person out in the field collecting all the data. There have been no 
major issues on the following studies:  hazardous material investigation, reviewing clean-water act, and 



permitting requirements. We are in the middle of performing the inventory for clean-water and permitting. 
This information will be compiled into the Environmental Assessment and Mitigation Report (EAMR). A 
draft will be submitted to Pima County after the new year. A draft will be submitted to the CAC members 
sometime next year and at that point we will hold an extensive discussion on the environmental issues. 
 
Randall Abbey’s Question: 

• Will there be a large report? 
 
J.P. Charpentier’s Response:  

• Yes, we have technical reports that have been submitted or are in the process of being written, 
including:   
1)  Cultural Resources Report:  Written & submitted to Pima County (PC) 
2)  Biological Resources:  Draft has been submitted.  Working on the final. 
3)  Haz. Mat. Report:  Submitted and is final. 
4)  Clean-Water Act Report:  Draft 

 
John Lakey’s Question: 

• What about the Pigmy Owl? 
 
J.P. Charpentier’s Response: 

• They are unlisted. However, they may be  re-listed some time. Currently the owl does not appear to 
be a major issue. 

 
Dean Papajohn’s Comment: 

• Pima County does yearly owl studies in case it is ever re-listed. 
 
John Lakey’s Question: 

• The work that is being done,  will it impact access for coyotes and javelinas? 
 
J.P. Charpentier’s Response: 

• We work closely with Arizona Game and Fish and Pima County to make sure our drainage 
structures are designed in a way that will allow for wildlife movement. 

 
Bob Iannarino’s Question: 

• Are we on schedule for EAMR? 
 
J.P. Charpentier’s Response: 

• Yes. 
 
Bob Iannarino’s Question:   

• Will there be wildlife corridor studies conducted?  
 
J.P. Charpentier’s Response:   

• We have been in contact with Arizona Game and Fish Department. These are the people that are 
conducting the study. However, the study has not begun yet.  

 
Question: 

• Is there concern about the Desert Tortoise? 
 
J.P. Charpentier’s Response:  

• The tortoise issue is currently on a 12 month review. 
 

Other Questions 
Fred DiNoto’s Question: 

• What is the speed limit going to be? 
 
Quinn Castro’s Response: 

• 45 mph 



 
Fred DiNoto’s Question: 

• Why do some speed limits change? 
 
Eric Sibson’s Response: 

• If unsafe conditions exist, then a speed limit might change. 
 
John McManus’ Response: 

• The Traffic Engineering Division studies crash history every year. A list of dangerous sections of 
road or intersections is prepared. This is used to evaluate conditions and make changes. On Cortaro 
Farms Road west of Thornydale, the speed limit was lowered due to the proximity of a school. 

 
John Reynolds’ Question: 

• When construction occurs in the ROW, is the construction crew required to stay in the ROW, or can 
they go on private property? 

 
Edie Griffith-Mettey’s Response: 

• They can enter private property only if we have right-of-entry. 
 
John Reynolds’ Comment: 

• The County did not obtain right-of-entry from land owners near his house and workers came on 
private property. 

 
Edie Griffith-Mettey’s Response: 

• We will pass that information on. 
 
Dean Papajohn’s Comment: 

• If there are any questions about people on private property, people can call Carol Brichta in 
Community Relations to inform the County. 

 
Eric Sibson’s Comment: 

• The road improvements will create a lot of impact on utilities. We have identified where all of the 
existing utilities are. 

 
Dean Papajohn’s Commennt:   

• The County has developed an Equestrian Survey. Please take one to fill out if you are an equestrian. 
Take extra to pass out to neighbors who are equestrians.  Please return the Equestrian Survey by 
Nov. 30th. We are interested in knowing where people are crossing La Cholla with their horses. 

 
Sound Analysis 

Bill Holliday of Sound Solutions went over the noise process for the sound study. The limit of the noise 
analysis is from Magee to Lambert. Almost all of it is in Pima County except one little stretch which is in 
Oro Valley. There are two different noise regulations:  1) For Pima County. 2)  For Oro Valley.  In the 
Noise Analysis there are three basic parts:  1) Verifying the model.  2)  Predicting future noise levels. And 
3) Looking at mitigation such as sound walls. The model required is from the Federal HighWay 
Administration (FHWA)-The Traffic Noise Model. It takes in data from the traffic study, like the volumes 
during the peak traffic hour. It takes into account the ground type; if it is grass or hard soil. It also takes the 
speeds. Measurements are taken during the peak traffic hours and compared to the model. When 
comfortable with the model, future predictions are made with the existing layout and also with the proposed 
improvements. Noise levels predictions are generated at the existing homes and the site of future 
developments. Wherever it is 66 dBA  or above we’ll look at mitigation. Rubberized Asphalt Concrete 
(RAC) is the primary noise mitigation. Pima County allows a 3 point reduction for RAC. Feasibility is 
looked at as well. If walls are needed, will those walls reduce the sound level at least a 5dBA? Cost is also 
evaluated. The benchmark is $25.00 per square foot of wall or $35,000.00 per benefit receiver maximum. 
Also, a wall cannot be built for a single receiver. 
 
Fred DiNoto’s Question: 

• On the La Canada Project walls were priced at $17.00 per square foot? 



 
Dean Papajohn’s Response: 

• The cost will vary from year to year. La Canada had a range of costs - average bid was $25.00. The 
County can only build a wall through the roadway contractor for a  project. The County is required 
to accept the lowest overall bid, the County can not pull out the wall and ask a different contractor 
to build the wall.  

 
Bill Holiday: 
Bill provided to the CAC a summary of the three main steps that are used and the prediction locations 
included in the La Cholla analysis.  
 
Bob Iannarino’s Question: 

• Studies nationally show that RAC provides a mitigation greater than 3dBA. I thought the RTA had 
voted on that, using greater than 3 decibal credits for the use of rubberized asphalt?   

 
Jacqui Andrade’s Response:   

• The RTA recommended that local jurisdictions apply their own noise policies. 
 
John Lakey’s Question: 

• Are these walls typically reflective in nature? 
 
Bill Holiday’s Response: 

• Generally reflectivity is not a problem. In a  worst case scenario you might get a 1-2 DB increase 
from reflection. 

 
John Lakey’s Question: 

• What happens if one side warrants a wall and the other side doesn’t? 
 
Bill Holiday’s Response: 

• The model takes it into account. It models the walls in place. The perfect reflector is a 3DB 
increase. 

 
Randall Abbey’s Question: 

• The locations that are marked on the map, are they primarily driven by the 66 dBA or are they 
driven by the benefited receivers? 

 
Bill Holiday’s Response: 

• We don’t know right now what the levels are until we run the model with these locations. We just 
picked 25 representative locations. We usually pick the closest to the road, within each traffic 
section. Also, if it’s up the hill, if there’s an elevation change or grade change, then we will pick up 
an extra receiver. 

 
Randall Abbey’s Question: 

• What is the significance of 66 dBA? 
 
Bill Holiday’s Response: 

• It comes from FHWA criteria. 66 DBA is equivalent to a talking conversation from 3 ft away. 
 
Barbara Wisot’s Question:  

• Why didn’t La Canada get the walls promised in the original studies? 
 
Jacqui Andrade’s Response:  

• The original report in 2001 was without RAC. Once RAC was used in the 2007 design and the 3 
dBA was credited, then many of the walls were no longer warranted. Rubberized asphalt. La Cholla 
is different from La Canada because it doesn’t have an old project report to compare to. 

 
Barbara’s Wisot’s Question: 

• What is the height of walls? 



 
Bill Holiday’s Response: 

• It depends on the topography of the area. It also depends on the where there are impacted receivers. 
If the house is higher we are going to need a higher wall. 

 
John Lakey’s Question: 

• When will it be done? 
 
Bill Holiday’s Response: 

• January 2010 
 
Question: 

• Have you met with Metro Water? 
 
Dean Papajohn’s Response: 

• We have had 4 or 5 meetings with Metro Water. 
 

Selection of CAC Chair 
 
Carol Brichta stated that at the first CAC meeting we discussed having co-chairs. Now that you have had 
time to think about it we would like to formalize who will be chairing the committee. Last time we 
discussed Bob Iannarino and Ron Staub serving as co-chairs. Are there any objections to this? 
 
CAC Members: 

• All agreed – No objections. 
 
John Lakey’s Question:   

• Where the electric lines are at right now, are they in an easement? Will they be moved? 
 
Eric Sibson’s Response: 

• They will be impacted. We are in contact with TEP. Existing lines will be located on the plans, and 
TEP will relocate lines as necessary to make room for the proposed road improvements. 

 
Barb Wisot’s Question: 

• Can the overhead lines be placed underground? 
 
Dean Papajohn’s Response: 

• They are overhead now and most likely they will remain that way.  If CAC members would like to 
pursue this issue, TEP can be invited to speak with CAC members. The high voltage of these lines 
will make it very difficult to put them underground. 

 
Schedule 

 
Dean Papajohn suggested that an open house for the public to learn more about the project be held on Dec. 
1, 2009. All the CAC members agreed that was good. The goal is to present the EAMR to the CAC in March 
and allow the CAC four weeks to review and write a response letter. Then the EAMR goes to the Board of 
Supervisors for review and approval. This takes 4-6 weeks. 
 
Bob Iannarino’s Question: 

• The CAC doesn’t see the EAMR until March?  This doesn’t match the schedule given at the first 
CAC meeting. 

 
Dean Papajohn’s Response: 

• The noise report and design plans will be presented to the CAC before then. But a full EAMR 
document will not be ready until March with the way the schedule is now. 

 
Carol Brichta’s Comment: 

• We can review our minutes from last meeting to see what was discussed about schedule. 



 
Dean Papajohn’s Comment: 

• While the EAMR is completed in early 2010, the public approval process must follow certain 
guidelines, like a public notice to the board for 30-45 days. 

 
Discussion 

 
The CAC discussed the schedule and how much time it takes to review the EAMR and get it to the Board 
for approval. Jacqui Andrade stated that this project is moving faster than most. Design wasn’t supposed to 
start until 2011, but the design was advanced to 2009.  Dean Papajohn mentioned that typically the County 
takes over a year to go from zero Design to the 30% design in an EAMR, but this project is doing that under 
a year. The next CAC meeting is in January. If the CAC is willing it may be possible to meet sooner. In 
addition to the design documents, there are other activities that impact the start of construction. For 
example, the utilities will not relocate until plans are well developed. There is a lot of work for utilities. 
Also, right-a-way acquisition impacts construction dates. Even if the EAMR is done sooner it doesn’t mean 
we are going to start construction sooner because of the time needed to accomplish these other activities. 
Eric Sibson showed a 4 page project schedule to the CAC.  
 
Randall Abbey’s Comment: 

• He has informed neighbors about the project and now feels that announcing a different date for the 
EAMR is saying something different and the project team will loose capital with the neighborhood. 

 
Dean Papajohn’s Response: 

• The key date is to get construction started in 2012 or sooner. This is still the case. Completion dates 
for interim activities may be completed ahead of or behind schedule, but the team is committed to 
having design documents ready for construction by 2012. We are on target to meet this schedule, so 
this should not be a point of concern with the neighborhood.  

 
DeDe Betten Question: 

• Is it 18 months for construction from start to finish? 
 
Dean Papajohn’s Response 

• Yes 
 

Conclusion of Meeting 
 

Dean Papajohn thanked the CAC for their input and asked the Design Team to stay after the meeting to 
speak to anyone who had questions.  Also, the Open house will be held in December. 
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Agenda 
 

La Cholla Boulevard: Magee Road to Tangerine Road 
Community Advisory Committee (CAC) Meeting 
Tuesday, December 8, 2009 
6:00-8:00 p.m. 
Grace Community Church, 9755 N. La Cholla Blvd. 
 

1. Welcome (5 min., Dean Papajohn)  
 
 

2. Review of Open House (10 min., Dean Papajohn) 
  

 
3. Presentation of Noise analysis (45 min., Bill Holiday)  

 
 

4. Schedule (10 min., Dean Papajohn)  
 

Activity Tentative Schedule, 
June 30, 2009 

Tentative Schedule, 
Dec. 8, 2009 

15% concept plans January 2010 January 2010 
Draft Design Concept 
Report 

February 2010 February 2010 

Final Design Concept 
Report 

April 2010 April 2010 

Draft Noise Report November 2009 November 2009 
Final Noise Report December 2009 December 2009 
Draft EAMR December 2009 March 2010 
Final EAMR March 2010 April 2010 
CAC EAMR letter March 2010 May 2010 
EAMR to BOS  June 2009 
Start construction 2012 Late 2011 or 2012 

 
• Schedules are listed as tentative due to variables outside the control of DOT, including 

unforeseen field conditions, permit approvals from outside agencies like the Army Corps of 
Engineers, and coordination with outside utility agencies. 

• The RTA plan had the start of design between 2011 and 2016. The County requested to 
advance the project and begin design in 2009. 

 
 

5. Questions/ Discussion  (15 min., All) 



  4RTLTM 
La Cholla Blvd:  Magee to Tangerine  

CAC Meeting 
SUMMARY  TUESDAY, DECEMBER 8, 2009 TIME:6:00 PM–7:30 PM LOCATION:  Grace Community Church, 

9755 N. La Cholla Blvd. 
 

TYPE OF MEETING Community Advisory Committee Meeting 

FACILITATOR Dean Papajohn 

ATTENDEES 

Community Advisory Committee (CAC) Members Present: 
Barbara Wisot 
Bob Iannarino 
Brent Bartz  
Danny Goldmann 
DeDe Betten 
Fred DiNoto 
John L. Reynolds 
John Lakey  
Robert Ewens 
Ronald J. Staub, PE 
 
CAC Members Not Present: 
Andrea Calabro 
Loren B. Christenfeld 
Randall Abbey 
Thomas Tucker 
 
Interested Parties/Community Members: 
Ed & Ellen Stephenson 
Kathryn & William 
 
Pima County Team Members: 
Dean Papajohn, Project Manager 
Eric Sibson, Project Manager 
Rick Ellis, Engineering Design Division Head 
Jackie Andrade, Supervisor Ann Day’s Office, District 1 
Julie Simon, Community Relations  Program Coordinator 
 
Oro Valley: 
Jose Rodriguez, Engineering Division Manager 
 
URS Group: 
J.P. Charpentier, Environmental Planner 
 
Sound Solutions: 
Bill Holliday, Acoustical Engineer 
 
 

DISCUSSION La Cholla Blvd:  Magee Road to Tangerine Road Project 



Agenda 
 

1. Welcome (Dean Papajohn) 
2. Review of Open House (Dean Papajohn) 
3. Presentation of Noise Analysis (Bill Holliday) 
4. Schedule (Dean Papajohn) 
5. Questions/Discussion (All) 

 
 
1.     Welcome 
The meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m. by Dean Papajohn. Mr. Papajohn extended a thank you to 
Grace Community Church for allowing the County to utilize their facility. Mr. Papajohn also indicated to 
the committee that they would be updated about the Open House that was held at this same location on 
December 1, 2009. He further indicated that several individuals attended the open house and provided 
feedback on the project.  
 
Mr. Papajohn introduced all the project team members and extended a welcome to all the community 
members that were present. 
 
2.     Review of Open House 
 
Mr. Dean Papajohn provided the CAC with an overview of the Open House held Tuesday, December. 1, 
2009. He indicated that he was pleased with the attendance. Approximately 50 individuals attended the 
open house. This open house allowed the project team to discuss the project with community members and 
explain the preliminary plans for this project. The following feedback was received at the open house:      

• Positives:  All weather access over the CDO wash, which includes the construction of a new 
bridge. Individuals were anxious to know when construction was going to begin.  Individuals 
were pleased with the expansion to 4 lanes allowing for an increase in capacity, implementation 
of turn lanes, and improved access, paved shoulders for bicycles, improvement to site distances 
(especially when traveling over the hills and dips along La Cholla), landscaping, medians, and 
recreational paths. Several individuals commented on that they liked how the new multiuse path 
would tie into the linear park that was recently built and the Magee Intersection Project, as well 
as how the multiuse path would increase the safety of pedestrians along La Cholla.  

• Concerns:  The increase of traffic, noise levels, and accessibility to Lucero. Individuals 
expressed their concerns regarding a median opening or access to Lucero. Attendees were 
advised that the traffic engineer was looking into providing access onto Lucero. An additional 
access point that brought up some concern was at Fairfield La Cholla Hills. Mr. Fred DiNoto, a 
representative for Fairfield La Cholla Hills, mentioned that several individuals from that area 
expressed their desire to have a traffic signal installed at that location. Mr. DiNoto was advised 
that the County’s Traffic Engineers have conducted a study of this area and that the current 
traffic volumes do not warrant the installation of a traffic signal. The major concern of residents 
in this area is not necessarily traffic volumes but the wait time that may be experienced by 
individuals trying to access La Cholla. The County’s Traffic Engineer will look into this matter 
and try to determine what kind of wait times might be experienced my motorists.  
 

Mr. Papajohn asked those CAC members that attended the open house if there was any feedback they 
wanted to share with the other CAC members. 
 
Mr. Bob Iannarino provided the following feedback. He indicated that it would be beneficial to provide 
citizens with some dialogue by responding to the feedback received at that meeting. He indicated that 
representative from the Bluffs subdivision were concerned with the increase of noise. He further expressed 
his concerns about attendance at the CAC meetings by CAC members. As CAC members, we are liaisons in 
the community; lack of attendance could jeopardize that communication. Staff was asked to send out a 
reminder message two days before the CAC meetings in the future.  Mr. Iannarino further expressed his 
support to move forth with the project.  
 
Mr. Ronald Staub provided the following feedback: Individuals had concerns with noise mitigation, 
drainage, and access. The access to Lucero was a major concern.   
 



Mr. Fred DiNoto provided the following feedback:  He felt that there was good representation from the 
community. Individuals were concerned with noise and signal lights. He also feels that attendance is not 
adequate. 
 
Robert Ewens indicated that he was concerned with the fact that he did not receive notice about the open 
house. 
 
Mr. Papajohn indicated that if the attendance at future CAC meetings continues to dwindle, staff will 
evaluate the situation. He extended his appreciation to all CAC members for their participation. All CAC 
members serve on a voluntary basis and currently we have a strong committee, but in the future if we find 
that CAC members may not be able to continue with the group we will look at the possibility of replacing 
that individual as necessary.   
 
Mr. Papajohn indicated that at the open house there were several inquiries about the noise study and noise 
mitigation. Tonight staff will be presenting Part II of the Noise Analysis.  Mr. Papajohn introduced Mr. Bill 
Holliday. Mr. Holliday previously presented the noise process for the noise analysis.  Tonight he will share 
the results of that process.  It is the staff’s intention to conduct further dialogue with the community, 
especially to La Cholla Hills, and other HOAs regarding these findings.  

 
3.    Presentation of Noise Analysis 

 
Mr. Bill Holliday addressed the committee about the noise study process: (a copy of this noise analysis will 
be made available on the project website at a later date). A copy of the Draft Noise Analysis Report was 
provided to each member of the CAC. The noise model used was approved by the Federal Highway 
Administration. It is used to predict current and future noise and utilizes the following criteria for 
mitigation to be considered: 

• A reduction of at least 5dBA must be achieved at noise sensitive receivers. 
• The barrier must benefit two or more adjacent receivers. 
• Using a cost of $25/sf, the cost of the barrier will not exceed $35,000 per benefitted receiver. 
• A majority of the property owners must approve the mitigation. 
• Mitigation is only for the first floor of multi-story residences. 
• Barriers must be less than 10 feet tall. 
• No mitigation will be provided for undeveloped properties unless building permits have been 

issued prior to the final EAMR. 
 
This phase of the study only includes La Cholla Boulevard from Magee Road to Lambert Lane.  It does not 
include those areas that fall within Oro Valley’s phase of the project; no receivers within Oro Valley were 
identified. It was noted that Tacolote De Oro is not in Oro Valley. The noise report recommends 
consideration of two walls in front of Fairfield Hills. Twenty five predictions locations were used in the 
study.  Traffic volumes from the Traffic Study were used in the noise analysis. In general, the barrier height 
is effective in blocking noise if it blocks the line of site. To be considered effective a barrier must provide a 
5dBA reduction. The second row of houses does not get this level of reduction even if a wall were 
constructed. Properties impacted by a noise barrier get to vote on whether a wall is desirable.  Over 50% of 
the vote is needed to approve a wall. Individuals can not veto a wall near them since breaks in the wall 
reduce the wall’s effectiveness. Page 7 of the report shows a reduction in future traffic volumes on Overton 
Road. This might be due to vehicles using the improved La Cholla with a bridge rather than Overton 
without a bridge. Undeveloped properties are not considered eligible for mitigation. If there are any 
recommendations for noise barrier walls, these should be included in the EAMR. Board Approval of the 
EAMR is anticipated in the summer of 2010. Weather conditions are used as input in the noise model.  The 
model is conservative in that it uses noise levels at the high range not the low or average. Rubberized 
asphalt provides noise mitigation for all properties along the project as well as for the drivers.   
 
Figures 5 and 6 are similar to figures 3 to 4, but include an overlay of the proposed future alignment.  
Figure 5 shows the two barrier locations at Fairfield. The prediction results for the 22 locations that are in 
Pima County are on page 19. Three receiver locations were modeled where the walls are to be considered.  
The bridge was modeled with and without rubberized asphalt and no change in the results was noted. 
Traffic signal locations are input into the model. No new signalized intersections are planned. Table 6 
shows proposed height and length of potential noise barrier walls. Table 5 shows three areas in Oro Valley 



that exceed ADOT decibel requirements. However, barriers aren’t feasible because they are isolated 
receivers and driveways place breaks in the walls that hinder mitigation.   
 
On a hill vehicles may accelerate and decelerate thus creating additional noise. The model does not take 
into account potential turn lanes for future subdivisions. The report makes recommendations on how to 
mitigate construction noise. The appendices include references and some acoustic terminology. 
 
Mr. Papajohn inquired as to whether the committee had any questions regarding the results of the study. 
 
Mr. John Reynolds asked if the results made sense. Were you surprised by the results or did you see what 
you expected to see? 
 
Mr. Holliday responded.  Yes, more or less. La Cholla Hills was so elevated. With the model we only look 
at the first floor receivers, we only consider the first story.     
 
Mr. Iannarino inquired: What about the Bluffs? They have the closest proximity to the road way. 
 
Mr. Holliday responded:  Parts of the Bluffs already have barriers. Measurements are taken in the patio 
areas in the back yards which are behind the barriers. With the existing mitigation, the results didn’t exceed 
the threshold levels.   
 
Mr. Robert Ewens inquired:  Did you measure the Bluffs behind the walls of the homeowners? The walls 
are 6 ft tall? You didn’t measure at the top of the wall, but behind the wall?  
 
Mr. Holliday responded:  Yes, all the measurements were made 5 ft off the ground behind the wall.   
 
Mr. Ewens inquired:  What was the noise level in front of the wall? 
 
Mr. Holliday responded:  Similar to other stretches of La Cholla. We did do some prediction locations at 
undeveloped parcels or in other sections that didn’t have any barriers. There weren’t a lot of properties with 
walls already. 
 
Mr. Iannarino inquired:  One section of the Bluffs is at the corner of La Cholla and Overton; it is closest to 
the intersection. Will they have noise problems? 
 
Mr. Holliday responded: There are two story homes there. Mitigation is for the first story only. Noise levels 
don’t require mitigation. At the Bluffs and at Country Club Apartments there are no barriers at the entry 
points and no chance of there being barriers because of the entrance. However, the rubberized asphalt 
mitigates noise even with an increase in traffic volumes in the future.   

 
Mr. Reynolds inquired:  Looking farther north in the area south of Lambert, you got predicted locations up 
against houses. You took measurement at the street, correct?  
 
Mr. Holliday responded:  Some of them are just predictions. Where there are circles, they are just 
predictions.   

 
Mr. Reynolds inquired:  You took the measurements at the street level for those, correct?  
 
Mr. Holliday responded:  They were taken the same distance from the road. If the residence is 300 feet from 
the road, then the prediction locations were taken at that distance. They are not closer to the road than the 
rest.  
 
Mr. Iannarino inquired:  Are these the only types of mitigation? 
 
Mr. Holliday responded:  Mitigation that blocks the line of site is the best. Vegetation won’t do. 
 
Mr. Ronald Staub inquired:  Is the best mitigation a block wall? 
 
Mr. Papajohn responded:  Other mitigation may not be feasible. Shifting the road to one side only pushes 



the noise closer to someone else. Lowering the road can cause drainage problems. Rubberized asphalt is the 
most common noise mitigation. The possible wall at Fairfield may cause a loss in the existing vegetation 
that currently serves as a nice buffer. 
 
Mr. Eric Sibson addressed the committee:  Other issues impacting types of mitigation include utilities close 
to the right-of-way as well as the mature vegetation.  
 
Mr. Papajohn added:  We will meet with Fairfield and allow the affected property owners to vote whether 
they want a wall or not. There are approximately two dozen properties. The vote is taken one time before 
the constructions starts. Before the meeting, the approximate wall location can be marked in the field. The 
wall will likely be a concrete block wall of one solid color. 
 
Mr. Iannarino inquired:  Did you model the proposed service road in front of the Bluffs? 
 
Mr. Holliday responded:  Yes. 
 
4.     Schedule 
 
Dean Papajohn reviewed the schedule shown on the agenda. Mr. Papajohn asked if there were any 
comments or questions. Mr. Iannarino wanted to know when the CAC will have access to the EAMR. The 
CAC is already seeing the information that will go into the EAMR, including the noise report, traffic study, 
and preliminary roadway plans. Barbara Wisot asked about the Equestrian Survey. Ten to twelve responses 
were received so far. We phoned a number of the respondents to get more detailed information. Mr. 
Iannarino asked if there were any surprises with utilities. DOT has been in contact with all the utilities for 
several months. Metro has a well site that will need to be relocated. 
 
The next meeting is anticipated to be in February.   
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Agenda  

La Cholla Boulevard: Magee Road to Tangerine Road 
Community Advisory Committee (CAC) Meeting 
Tuesday, February 16, 2010 
6:00-8:00 p.m. 
Grace Community Church, 9755 N. La Cholla Blvd.    

1. Welcome (5 min., Dean Papajohn)    

2. Review of meetings with Fairfields La Cholla Hills (10 min., Dean Papajohn & Fred 
DiNoto)   

3. Presentation of Stage I (15%) roadway and drainage design (20 min., Eric Sibson)   

4. Presentation of Traffic Engineering (15 min., Quinn Castro)    

5. Project documents (10 min., Dean Papajohn & Eric Sibson)   

 

Draft DCR 

 

Draft EAMR 

 

Stage I roadway plans and cross sections 

 

Stage I Right-of-Way plans 

 

Stage I Drainage Report 

 

Bridge Selection Report 

 

Noise Analysis Report 

 

Draft Traffic Report 

 

Draft Geotechnical Report 

 

Biological Report 

 

Preliminary Site Assessment Report 

 

Cultural Resources Report 

 

Jurisdictional Delineation submittal to ACOE 

 

Phase I Environmental Site Assessment    



  
6. Schedule (10 min., Dean Papajohn)   

Activity Tentative Schedule, 
Feb. 16, 2010 

Draft Design Concept Report February 2010 
Final Design Concept Report April 2010 
Draft Noise Report November 2009 
Final Noise Report December 2009 
Draft EAMR to DOT February 2010 
Draft EAMR to CAC March 2010 
Final EAMR April 2010 
CAC EAMR letter May 2010 
EAMR to BOS June 2010 
Start construction Late 2011 or 2012 

  

Schedules are listed as tentative due to variables outside the control of DOT, including 
unforeseen field conditions, permit approvals from outside agencies like the Army Corps of 
Engineers, and coordination with outside utility agencies. 

 

The RTA plan had the start of design between 2011 and 2016. The County requested to 
advance the project and begin design in 2009.   

7. Questions/ Discussion  (15 min., All) 



  4RTLTM 
La Cholla Blvd:  Magee to Tangerine  

CAC Meeting 
SUMMARY  TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 16, 2010 TIME: 6:00-7:30 PM LOCATION:   Grace Community Church 

9755 N. La Cholla Blvd. 
 

TYPE OF MEETING Community Advisory Committee Meeting 

FACILITATOR Dean Papajohn 

ATTENDEES 

Community Advisory Committee (CAC) Members Present 
Fred DiNoto 
Robert Ewens 
DeDe Betten 
Bob Iannarino 
John L. Reynolds 
Barbara Wisot 
Randall Abbey 
John Lakey 
Danny Goldmann 
Roland J. Staub, PE 
Brent Bartz 
 
CAC Members Not Present 
Andrea Calabro 
Dallas & Carmen Bigelow 
Jane Perry 
Loren B. Christenfeld 
Thomas Tucker 
 
Pima County Team Members 
Dean Papajohn, Project Manager 
Eric Sibson, URS 
Julie Simon, Community Relations  Program Coordinator 
Quinn Castro, Traffic Engineering 
 
URS Group: 
Eric Sibson, Project Manager 
 
Sound Solutions: 
Bill Holliday, Acoustical Engineer 
 
 

DISCUSSION La Cholla Blvd:  Magee Road to Tangerine Road Project 



1. Welcome (5 min., Dean Papajohn)  
2. Review of meetings with Fairfields La Cholla Hills (Dean Papajohn & Fred DiNoto) 
3. Presentation of Stage I (15%) roadway and drainage design (Eric Sibson) 
4. Presentation of Traffic Engineering ( Quinn Castro)  
5. Project documents (Dean Papajohn & Eric Sibson)  

• Draft DCR 
• Draft EAMR 
• Stage I roadway plans and cross sections 
• Stage I Right-of-Way plans 
• Stage I Drainage Report 
• Bridge Selection Report 
• Noise Analysis Report 
• Draft Traffic Report 
• Draft Geotechnical Report 
• Biological Report 
• Preliminary Site Assessment Report 
• Cultural Resources Report 
• Jurisdictional Delineation submittal to ACOE 
• Phase I Environmental Site Assessment 

 
1.  Welcome 

 
Dean Papajohn addressed the committee and welcomed them to tonight’s meeting.  Mr. Papajohn equated 
a quote by Albert Einstein “Life is like riding a bicycle you have to keep moving in order to keep your 
balance” to the progress of this roadway project.  Mr. Papajohn directed the Committee to item #5 of the 
agenda.  He indicated that at tonight’s meeting CAC members will begin receiving the initial results and 
studies of these reports. 
 
2.  Review of meetings with Fairfields La Cholla Hills 

 
Mr. Papajohn briefly discussed the outcome of two meetings held with the Fairfields at La Cholla Hills 
community.  The first meeting was held on Thursday January 21, 2010.  This meeting was held to present 
and discuss noise mitigation and potential location of sound barrier walls for those residents that live on 
Candlewood Loop and Breezewood Place. There were two voting groups; one group included all the 
residents on Breezewood Place.  The second group included the residents on Candlewood Loop.   A margin 
of 50% in agreement was required from each group in order to construct a wall.  The north wall along the 
Candlewood Loop section has been approved for a barrier wall. Staff is still waiting final voting from those 
residents along the Breezewood section.  The second meeting was held on Tuesday February 9, 2010, with 
the entire Fairfield at La Cholla Hills community.  This meeting was held to present and discuss the 
planned access into the Fairfield at La Cholla Hills community.  Mr. Papajohn further discussed some of 
the concerns presented at the February 9th meeting.  Some of the major concerns included ingress/egress 
into Fairfields.  Several residents expressed the need to have a traffic signal installed for access into 
Fairfields.  The County project team has been working on determining if a traffic signal is warranted at that 
location.  Quinn Castro, from Traffic Engineering, will be giving the committee an update on this item later 
on in the meeting.  
 
Mr. Fred DiNoto addressed the committee advising them that the project team did an excellent job 
presenting the project and that there was a high level of community participation. Some of the community 
concerns he received involved a signal light at Fairfield.  Some residents felt strongly about having a signal 
at Fairfield.  Other concerns were graffiti on the walls.  Mr. DiNoto congratulated Dean on his attention to 
the residents.  A majority of the residents were pleased with the project even though there would be no 
signal light.   
 
Mr. Papajohn informed the committee that on March 2nd the project team will be meeting with the residents 
from the Bluffs to discuss access.  The team will also be meeting with residents along Lucero to discuss the 
impact the project will have to there area.  That meeting date is yet to be determined  
 
 



 
 
 
 
3.  Presentation of Stage 1 (15%) roadway and drainage design 
 
Mr. Eric Sibson addressed the committee.  Mr. Sibson discussed the project elements:  50 mph design with 
a speed posted at 45 mph. Typical Section Elements, 11’ lane with 6’ shoulders;  Two way Frontage roads; 
curbing throughout; 4:1 slopes typical, in some areas steeper; slope protection will be necessary:  La Cholla 
will be rubberized asphalt.  Drainage would require construction to accommodate a 100 year flow, this 
includes box culverts, open channels, and culverts at drip crossings; pavement will have catch basins for 
storm drainage in the 10 year event.  There are specific areas that will require additional work.  The 
configuration at the Bluffs includes a two way access road.  The bridge elevation will affect the site 
distance in this area.  The geometry of the road is a straight alignment.  The only exception is that the 
bridge will shift to the east in order to construct a two way access road.  Earthwork will require 
embankment for the bridge. The project will require the Right-of-Way acquisition of 44 acres.   Mr. 
Papajohn added that as the project is being prepared the County tries to not acquire any property that is not 
needed.  Mr. Sibson continued by stating several one-on-one discussions have taken place with property 
owners about ROW acquisition.  Retaining walls will be 9-10 feet tall. The Bridge will be 6 spans (600 
feet).  The Bridge will have an approximate 51 degree skew.  No rubberized asphalt will be used on the 
bridge surface.  Soil cement will wrap around the bridge. It will not continue upstream.     
 
One utility location that has been identified for relocation is a metro water well site.  Other utility 
coordinations include Comcast, Pima County Wastewater (manhole adjustments), Qwest, Southwest Gas 
and TEP’s relocation of overhead power poles.  Pot holing for utilities is being planned now.  One 
construction scenario could be to complete the work in three phases: the first phase will be the south bound 
section of roadway.  Phase two will be the north bound section. Third phase will be the medians. 
Construction phasing will be determined by the contractor at the time of construction.  
 
4.  Presentation of Traffic Engineering  
 
Ms. Quinn Castro addressed the committee.  Pima County looks at a 20 year outlook in order to project 
the numbers of users that will be using this roadway in the future. These numbers come from different 
studies, such as Oro Valley and Pima Association of Governments.   These numbers also come from 
looking at parallel roadways (i.e. La Canada, Thornydale, Shannon) and can be applied to what we are 
looking at here. Some of the numbers were changed and a more conservative estimate was done for the 
south portion of the project.  However, the numbers received from Oro Valley were used for the north 
portion which is located in Oro Valley.   Several traffic studies were done throughout the corridor to see if a 
traffic signals or dual turn lanes were warranted.  These studies showed that no additional traffic signals are 
warranted.  The roadway design calls for a median that will be between the north and south directional 
lanes.  There will be a 20 foot wide median. These mediums will provide left and right turn access to 
smaller intersections as well as u- turn access.  Staff looked at all of the intersections.  They looked at 
vehicles heading through the intersections, left hand turns, and right hand turns, to determine the projected 
volume and to determine if additional traffic signals were warranted or if a dual turn lanes were warranted.  
The current projections do not warrant the installation of any additional traffic signals.  For all the 
intersections there will be dedicated lefts for all north and dedicated rights for southbound traffic.  This will 
alleviate any back up situations that people are experiencing now. 
 
Mr. Papajohn asked the committee if they had any more questions about any of the activities/overview.   
On March 16th the committee will receive a Draft of the Design Concept Report (DCE), as well as the 
Environmental Assessment and Mitigation Report (EAMR).   
 
Mr. Papajohn Dean closed the meeting and advises CAC Members that staff will remain to answer any 
questions they have.   



   
La Cholla Boulevard: 
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Agenda  

La Cholla Boulevard: Magee Road to Tangerine Road 
Community Advisory Committee (CAC) Meeting 
Tuesday, March 16, 2010 
6:00-8:00 p.m. 
Grace Community Church, 9755 N. La Cholla Blvd.   

1. Welcome (5 min., Dean Papajohn)   

2. Review of meetings with the Bluffs Subdivision (10 min., Dean Papajohn & Bob 
Ewens)  

3. CAC Review Letter (5 min., Dean Papajohn)  

4. Presentation of the Design Concept Report (DCR) (20 min., Eric Sibson)  

5. Presentation of the Environmental Assessment and Mitigation Report (EAMR) (25 
min., JP Charpentier)   

6. Schedule (10 min., Dean Papajohn)   

Activity Tentative Schedule  
Draft EAMR & DCR to CAC March, 16 2010 
CAC discussion March ? 
Open House March 30, 2010 
CAC Meeting April 6, 2010 
CAC Review letter April 13 or sooner 
Revisions to EAMR & DCR April 2010 
1 month public comment May 2010 
EAMR to BOS for approval June 2009 
Start construction Late 2011 or 2012 

 

? = Date(s) to be determined by the CAC. 

 

Schedules are listed as tentative due to variables outside the control of DOT, including 
unforeseen field conditions, permit approvals from outside agencies like the Army Corps of 
Engineers, and coordination with outside utility agencies. 

 

The RTA plan had the start of design between 2011 and 2016. The County requested to 
advance the project and begin design in 2009.  

7. Questions/ Discussion  (15 min., All) 



  4RTLTM 
La Cholla Blvd:  Magee to Tangerine  

CAC Meeting 
SUMMARY TUESDAY, MARCH 16, 2010 TIME: 06:00 PM–7:30 PM  LOCATION:  Grace Community Church 

9755 N. La Cholla Blvd. 
 

TYPE OF MEETING Community Advisory Committee Meeting 

FACILITATOR Dean Papajohn 

ATTENDEES 

Community Advisory Committee (CAC) Members Present 
Fred DiNoto 
DeDe Betten 
John Reynolds 
Randy Abbey 
Bob Ewens 
John Lakey 
Barb Wisot 
Ron Staub 
Bob Iannarino 
 
CAC Members Not Present 
Andrea Calabro 
Brent Bartz 
Loren B. Christenfeld 
Thomas Tucker 
 
Pima County Team Members 
Dean Papajohn, Project Manager 
Carol Brichta, Community Relations  Program Coordinator 
Quinn Castro, Traffic Engineering 
Rick Ellis, Pima County Dept of Transportation 
 
URS Group: 
Eric Sibson, Project Manager 
J.P. Charpentier, Environmental Planner/Biologist 
 

DISCUSSION La Cholla Blvd:  Magee Road to Tangerine Road Project 



Welcome 
 

Dean Papajohn welcomed everyone and reminded the committee what their objective is.  Their objective 
is to review the reports given to them and provide the information back to the Pima County Board of 
Supervisors with their likes and dislikes and what could be different.  
 

Introduction 
  
Staff                                                                                                                         
Dean Papajohn – PCDOT  
Carol Brichta – PCDOT 
Eric Sibson – URS 
J.P. Charpentier – URS 
Rick Ellis – PCDOT 
Quinn Castro - PCDOT 
 
CAC Members 
Fred DiNoto – President of La Cholla Hill’s HOA 
DeDe Betten – Canada Hills 
John Reynolds – Tecolote De Oro 
Randy Abbey – East of La Cholla, near McCarty Road  
Bob Ewens – Community Association for the Bluffs  
John Lakey – West of La Cholla and north of Overton 
Barb Wisot – Omni  
Ron Staub – Alta Mira 
Bob Iannarino – Canada Ridge  
 
1.  Review of meetings with the Bluffs Subdivision 
 
Mr. Dean Papajohn provided an update of the meeting with the Bluffs Subdivision that was held 
approximately a week ago. There was good feedback about the access design and there was concern about 
potential noise.   
 
Mr. Bob Ewens was also at the Bluffs Subdivision meeting and he shared some information with the 
group.  Mr. Ewens mentioned that there was concern about the height of the bridge being 22 feet, lighting at 
the Bluffs entry, northbound movements out of the Bluffs subdivision, and drainage issues at the east side 
of the Bluffs.    
 
Mr. Bob Iannarino mentioned that the team was commended on handling ingress and egress. Some people 
also commented on the noise made by the steel grate near Fairfields La Cholla Hills.  
 
Mr. Eric Sibson addressed the committee. The design team is looking at options to see if this steel grate 
over a box culvert can be changed. It is a challenge because the drainage is so shallow.   
 
Bob Ewens inquired if there will be an answer regarding the grate by the open house. 
Mr. Sibson responded. The drainage engineer will be at the open house to respond to questions, even if the 
final solution to this drainage issue hasn’t been determined. 
 
Mr. Papajohn mentioned that there will be a meeting with the Lucero neighborhood held at the Alive 
Church on Mach 23, 2010. 
 
2.  CAC Review Letter 
 
Mr. Papajohn provided a sample letter to the CAC as a reference to assist them in composing their letter to 
the Board of Supervisors detailing their response to the Environmental Assessment and Mitigation Report 
(EAMR) for La Cholla Blvd. Dean mentioned that an Open House is scheduled for March 30th. A comment 
form was mailed to property owners within a half mile of the project and the comment form is available on 
the project website. Our goal is to have a draft EAMR review letter ready by the April 6th CAC Meeting. In 
addition to discussing the EAMR review letter on April 16, we will meet with Artist. If the draft letter looks 



good by April 6, then the goal is to have the final letter by April 13th. 
 
Mr. Iannarino inquired as to whether that was the final letter? What about the art design? 
Mr. Papajohn responded. The EAMR letter does not have to include comments on art since the art 
concepts have not been developed yet. The CAC will be expected to provide information and feedback to 
the artist.  
 
Ms. Wisot inquired. Is there a separate committee to work with the artist? 
Mr. Randall responded. There was a special committee to select the artist. The CAC will work with the 
artist on the actual art design.  
  
Mr. Staub inquired as to whether the CAC has any control or input on the construction phasing? 
Mr. Sibson responded. The phasing concept is in the Design Concept Report (DCR). 
 
Mr. DiNoto inquired. Do you know the time frame of the construction of the bridge?  
Mr. Papajohn responded.  It is up to the contractor to set up the construction schedule. It partially depends 
when we go out to bid. For example, if we have a construction contract in August they are going to wait a 
couple of months to start the bridge, because they will not want to start it during the monsoon season.   
 
Mr. John Lakey inquired. The design has pedestrian walk ways, but are there any other crossings? 
Mr. Sibson responded. Pedestrian crossings occur approximately every quarter mile. 
 
Mr. Iannarino inquired. Will the pedestrian crossings be signalized or striped? 
Mr. Sibson responded. Crossings at major intersections will be signalized and striped. Other crossings not 
at major intersections will not be signalized or striped.  
 
Mr. Papajohn mentioned that the handout that was given to them is the Online Feedback from the public 
that has been collected so far.  
 
3.  Presentation of the Design Concept Report 
 
Mr. Sibson went over the Design Concept Report (DCR) in detail. 
 
Ms. Wisot inquired.   What is the timeline for property acquisitions? 
Mr. Papajohn responded.  For acquisitions we wait until we have Board of Supervisor (BOS) approval. 
 
Additionally it was mentioned that the Magee Intersection project is expected to start construction in early 
2011. 
 
4.  Presentation of the Environmental Assessment and Mitigation Report (EAMR) 
 
 
Mr. J.P Charpentier gave a detailed presentation about the EAMR that covered the Pigmy Owl, Native 
plants, Army Corps of Engineers review, flood plain, bridge, construction, air quality, and dust control.  
There are two locations that warrant walls for noise mitigation.   
 
Ms. Wisot inquired. Does the Town of Oro Valley have a different noise ordinance? 
Mr. Charpentier responded. Yes, they follow ADOT standards. 
 
Other issues that were discussed were Hazardous Materials, DCR and the CAC review letter.       
 
5. Schedule 
 
Mr Papajohn went over the tentative schedule of meetings, activities and due dates.  He explained that the 
Environmental report is approved by the Board of Supervisors; it should be the focus of the review letter.  
Dean explained that the Environmental report is based on the Design Concept report. The Environmental 
report is what J.P. Charpentier reviewed with the CAC members. The Design Concept report is more of a 
Technical report and that goes to the Director of the Department of Transportation for approval. The Army 
Corp of Engineers reviews the jurisdictional delineation of washes.   



 
The CAC members talked about a location to meet to discuss their review of the EAMR.  Ms. Brichta will 
work with Bob to find a location for CAC members.   
 
CAC members inquired about the walls going up and the removal of vegetation.  Mr. Papajohn reminded 
the group that the design team will look at the slopes to see if they are stable and whether they can be 
seeded or planted. Also, it was mentioned that the EAMR is not intended to provide a final landscape 
concept – that comes in the final design stages. The Artist & Landscape Architect will develop concepts 
and they will share it with the CAC for feedback.   
 
The CAC discussed how to conduct their review of the EAMR. 
 
Mr. Papajohn closed the meeting.   
 

 



   
La Cholla Boulevard: 

Magee Road to Tangerine Road       

  
Agenda  

La Cholla Boulevard: Magee Road to Tangerine Road 
Community Advisory Committee (CAC) Meeting 
Tuesday, April 6, 2010 
6:00-8:00 p.m. 
Grace Community Church, 9755 N. La Cholla Blvd.   

1. Welcome (5 min., Dean Papajohn)    

2. Review of meetings (10 min., Dean Papajohn) 

 

Lucero neighborhood and Alive Church 

 

Open House   

3. CAC’s EAMR review letter (15 min., Ron Staub)   

4. Discussion of public art and landscape design (45 min., Steven Weitzman and 
Laura Mielcarek)   

5. Schedule (10 min., Dean Papajohn)   

Activity Tentative Schedule  
Open House March 30, 2010 
CAC Meeting April 6, 2010 
CAC Review letter April 13 or sooner 
Revisions to EAMR & DCR April 2010 
1 month public comment May 2010 
EAMR to BOS for approval June 2009 
Start construction Late 2011 or 2012 

 

Schedules are listed as tentative due to variables outside the control of DOT, including 
unforeseen field conditions, permit approvals from outside agencies like the Army Corps of 
Engineers, and coordination with outside utility agencies. 

 

The RTA plan had the start of design between 2011 and 2016. The County requested to 
advance the project and begin design in 2009.  

6. Questions/ Discussion  (15 min., All) 
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La Cholla Blvd:  Magee to Tangerine  

CAC Meeting 
SUMMARY TUESDAY, APRIL 6, 2010 TIME: 06:00 PM–7:45 PM  LOCATION: GRACE COMMUNITY CHURCH 

9755 N. La Cholla Boulevard    
 

TYPE OF MEETING Community Advisory Committee Meeting 

FACILITATOR Dean Papajohn 

ATTENDEES 

Community Advisory Committee (CAC) Members Present 
Barbara Wisot 
Brent Bartz 
Danny Goldmann 
DeDe Betten 
Fred DiNoto 
John Lakey 
John Reynolds 
Robert Ewens 
Ronald Staub 
 
CAC Members Not Present 
Andrea Calabro 
Bob Iannarino 
Loren B. Christenfeld 
Randall Abbey 
Thomas Tucker 
 
Pima County Team Members 
Dean Papajohn, Project Manager 
Jacque Andrade, Supervisor Ann Day’s Office, District 1 
Julie Simon, Community Relations  Program Coordinator 
Rick Ellis, Pima County Department of Transportation 
Xavier De La Garza, Pima County Department of Transportation 
 
URS Corporation 
Eric Sibson, Project Manager 
 
Creative Design Resolution 
Steven Weitzman 
Nancy Lamon-Kritikos 
 
Wheat Scharf Associates 
Laura Mielcarek 
 
Tucson Pima Arts Council (TPAC) 
Sally Krommes 
  
 

DISCUSSION La Cholla Blvd:  Magee Road to Tangerine Road Project 



1.  Welcome / Introduction 
 
Mr. Dean Papajohn expressed his gratitude to the CAC members for their active participation in the 
project. He then provided background information on the artist and landscape architect. The following 
introductions were made:  
 
Laura Mielcarek, Wheat Scharf Associates, landscape architect for the project 
Steven Weitzman, Creative Design Resolutions, artist 
Nancy Lamon-Kritikos, Creative Design Resolutions 
Julie Simon, Pima County Department of Transportation (PCDOT)  
John Lakey, Living off of Cresta Rd., west of La Cholla Blvd. 
Barbara Wisot, Living in Omni Tucson National 
Bob Ewens, Community Association for the Bluffs  
Fred DiNoto, Fairfields La Cholla Hills 
Ron Staub, Alta Mira 
Danny Goldman, Omni Tucson National 
Brent Bartz , Northwest Bible Church 
John Reynolds, representing Tecolote Del Oro 
DeDe Betten, Canada Hills 
Eric Sibson, URS 
Rick Ellis, PCDOT, Division Manager Design Engineering 
Jacque Andrade, Supervisor Ann Day’s Office, District 1 
Xavier De La Garza, Pima County Department of Transportation 
Sally Krommes, TPAC 
 
 
2. Review of Meetings 
 
Mr. Papajohn recapped the Lucero neighborhood meeting that was held March 23, 2010.  Mr. Papajohn 
mentioned that the Lucero neighborhood requested a median opening at Lucero and the project plans have 
been revised to include that median opening. Additionally, the County recommends providing a driveway to 
Lucero for the Alive Church for safety reasons. This was a concern that the Lucero neighborhood had, but 
the Lucero neighborhood understands now that with the 4-lane divided roadway there is a need to provide a 
safe access for church ingress/egress. Lucero may experience more traffic, but it will make the intersection 
at La Cholla and Lucero safer for the residents on Lucero as well as the Church.   
 
Mr. Papajohn mentioned that there were approximately 80 people present at the Open House last week. He 
thanked Supervisor Ann Day and her staff for their involvement on the project and their attendance at many 
meetings. At the Open House the following exhibits were presented: roadway, right-of-way that is needed, 
drainage, bridge structure, and environmental issues. There was positive feedback given about the project, 
but some individuals do not want the project to start until La Canada is finished. Other individuals want the 
project to start as soon as possible. Mr. Papajohn reminded the CAC members that the County’s goal is to 
move forward to final design and get La Cholla to construction as quickly as possible.    
 
Ms. Barbara Wisot inquired about the Magee intersection design. 
 
Mr. Eric Sibson responded: the Magee intersection is at the 60% design stage. Construction is anticipated 
to start in early 2011. 
 
Mr. Papajohn mentioned that residents in the La Cholla corridor expressed concerns about the south bound 
La Cholla to east bound Magee turn movement.  
 
Mr. Rick Ellis addressed the CAC about the movement on Magee east bound. Multiple lanes on La Cholla 
will help create more gaps in traffic thus improving the operation. Vehicles that turn east bound on Magee 
will come to a stop sign and be required to make a left turn onto the new portion of Magee. This movement 
will require two turns in the new configuration of Magee instead of the one that currently exists. There will 
be no left turn at the new traffic signal at the Magee jug handle. The traffic study indicates that a signal at 
east bound Magee is not warranted. The County can continue to monitor this intersection after construction. 
 



Ms. Jacque Andrade talked about how the design team, the CAC, and public went through a time 
consuming and intensive review of this intersection to come up with this design.  
 
Mr. Papajohn advised the CAC members that there will still be more CAC meetings and an Open House 
on the Magee project.  
 
Mr. Ellis provided the date of the next Public Meeting for the Magee intersection, which is on May 6th.  
 
Mr. Papajohn mentioned that if there was anyone on the CAC or people in their neighborhood that would 
like to be on the Magee Project mailing list, they can contact Julie Simon.   
 
Mr. John Reynolds inquired as to where they could get the latest set of plan and profile drawings.   
 
Mr. Papajohn responded that it is shown on the exhibit displayed at tonight’s meeting as well as the 
exhibit which was available on March 30th at the open house. The full set of design plans is constantly 
being advanced and updated, and if specific information is wanted, the design team can provide it.  
 
Mr. Fred DiNoto reiterated concerns about the Magee intersection. 
 
Mr. Ellis reminded CAC members the importance of passing along all the feedback they received from 
residents. 
 
Ms. Julie Simon responded that the Public meeting that is being held on May 6th will be at the Mesa Verde 
Elementary School.   
 
Mr. Reynolds commented about the concerns expressed by individuals at the Open House about the noise 
walls. 
 
Mr. Papajohn stated that the written feedback received from the Open House will continue to be updated 
by Julie Simon who will continue to provide current updates to the CAC members.  
 
Mr. Ron Staub requested that item three on the agenda (CAC’s EAMR review letter) be delayed until after 
the presentations by the Artist and Landscape Architect.   
 
4.  Discussion of public art and landscape design 
 
Mr. Papajohn initiated the conversation on Art, Aesthetics, and Landscape and introduced Steven 
Weitzman and Laura Mielcarek.  Mr. Papajohn also introduced Sally Krommes from Tucson Pima Arts 
Council (TPAC).  Ms. Krommes coordinated the selection process for the artist. CAC members Randy 
Abbey and Jane Perry were the CAC volunteers for the artist selection panel and served with other art 
professionals on the panel. The purpose of tonight’s meeting is to introduce the artist and landscape 
architect to the CAC, and for the CAC to share ideas, priorities, and values with the design team. Based on 
this, design concepts will be prepared and shared with the CAC later in the year. 
 
Mr. Steven Weitzman addressed the committee.  Mr. Weitzman indicated that he represents Creative 
Design Resolutions (CDR) an organization that focuses on public art for transportation infrastructure. Mr. 
Weitzman presentation consisted of a PowerPoint presentation which displayed numerous examples of 
various projects undertaken by CDR and he discussed the following elements of various projects:  

1) Retaining Walls 
The walls are part of a bas relief sculpture that is 25 feet high, and over 4 miles long. It was poured in 
place and it is one foot thick and 72 feet wide. These forms are reusable. 

 
2) Bridges 
Over the last 2 years Mr. Weitzman has designed and built 14 bridges for the state of Oklahoma.   

 
3) Fotera 
Cast, full color, structured concrete with recycled glass, stone, polymers, pigments, etc. 
An example of a 2 mile walking project was displayed. Another project presented was of a plaza near 
the Washington Bridge. 



 
4) Urban Environments 
Example projects included metal sculptures (Fredrick Douglas, water workers, etc.), and fotera 
benches, etc.  

 
Mr. Steven Weitzman inquired as to what type of bridge designs the CAC members would like to see 
constructed.   
 
Mr. Bob Ewens pointed out the fact that he lives in the Bluffs subdivision and that the people that live 
behind where the bridge will be would probably like for the bridge to be as “invisible” as possible, but for it 
to keep the natural environment imagery.   
 
Mr. John Lakey commented that in the future the roadway will be transitioning to urban, but he would like 
the bridge art style to be kept to a rural type feel, invisible but at the same time noticeable and interesting 
when you go by.  
 
There was discussion between the CAC members and Mr. Weitzman concerning the surroundings such as 
the lighting, the dark skies and the proximity of Kitt Peak (astronomy observatory). People seeing or using 
the bridge include motorized vehicles, pedestrians, equestrian, bikes, and dirt bikes. The various views from 
which the bridge will be observed will occur from under the bridge, from neighbors near the bridge, drivers 
and walkers over the bridge. Discussion took place about individuals not wanting the noise barrier wall and 
that most individuals want the walls to blend into the environment preserving the view of the Golf Course. 
There was also discussion as to how the bridge could be illuminated, either on top or beneath. Safety is a 
key concern and lighting can be a part of that, i.e., pedestrians walking under the bridge. Lighting can also 
impact nocturnal animals. The color tan for the bridge was suggested.    
 
Ms. Laura Mielcarek who works primarily on transportation projects. She has worked with Arizona 
Department of Transportation (ADOT) and is looking forward to working on a County project. She is also 
excited about applying Pima County’s Environmentally Sensitive Roadway (ESR) guidelines for the La 
Cholla project. The ESR guidelines are intended to maintain a rural feel. She mentioned as far as the 
landscape architecture, her firm will be responsible for the planting plans, irrigation, hardscape, and 
possible water harvesting.   
 
Mr. Danny Goldmann talked about walkers using CDO linear park. As homes sell, younger families are 
moving in and will want to access and use the linear park. Currently Omni visitors who like to jog are 
directed to the linear path. The linear path should accommodate equestrians and dog walkers in the future as 
well. 
 
Ms. Mielcarek commented that a seating area at the entry to the linear park could be considered, with 
consideration of elements like paving patterns, rocks, and benches. A seed mix is developed based on a 
plant inventory of the roadway environment.   
 
Ms. Wisot inquired:  How do you develop your plan? 
 
Ms. Mielcarek responded.  First plantable areas are identified, then concepts are developed for areas based 
on the vegetation native to the area, then details and final plans are prepared. Limitations to landscape 
include utilities, utility access, site distance, and clear zone from the travel lanes. 
 
Mr. John Lakey inquired:  How do you design the median? 
 
Laura Mielcarek responded.  The County has specific guidelines for landscape design. Desert plants are 
used. For safety, no large trees are planted in the median. 
 
Mr. Papajohn asked each CAC members to share their comments and suggestions about the public art and 
landscape design with Mr. Weitzman and Ms. Mielcarek, so they can have a clear understanding of what is 
desired for the project.   
 
Mr. John Lakey suggested that they drive around town and see some of the existing projects. He indicated 
that some of the projects are uninteresting. One of his examples for them to view is the concrete block wall 



on Thornydale south of Ina.  He felt that this wall might be too decorative, but he liked the desert colors 
and the stone used on the pilasters. 
 
Mr. Bob Ewens mentioned that art with photo tiles (located in the South Tucson and Downtown area) was 
not good for this part of La Cholla. He liked Mr. Weitzman’s bridge examples. He liked the texture and 
relief, and the life they bring. 
 
Ms. Wisot mentioned color and texture. She doesn’t like the brightly colored walls on La Cholla north of 
River Road. She does like the walls on Overton across from Bluffs which use earth toned muted 
multicolored blocks. 
 
Mr. Fred DiNoto indicated that he was impressed with Mr. Weitzman’s samples; they are creative, living, 
and exciting. His art tells a story and is pleasing to the eye. 
 
Mr. Danny Goldmann believes the art should be developed with the idea it will be viewed from different 
distances. It should spark interest from up close, but disappear from a distance. 
 
Mr. Ron Staub emphasized that this part of La Cholla is leaving an urban area with shopping and 
transitioning to a rural area. The art should convey a sense of arrival and provide a transition between the 
two areas. Since graffiti occurs it should be easily repaired. The mountains called Pusch Ridge changes 
colors throughout the day and especially at sunset the red hues are striking. Light, color and shadows 
should be reflected in the art. 
 
Brent Bartz had no comments. 
 
Mr. John Reynolds was also impressed with Mr. Weitzman’s examples. He pointed out that the 
environment on La Cholla transitions from a shopping mall, to the CDO Wash, to ranch and desert. He 
would like to see the art carry a story line. He would also like to see the art change during the day or by 
season. Mr. Reynolds mentioned that a bad example of retaining walls and art are the ADOT project at 
12000 N. Oracle. The walls are tall and sterile and block the views. 
 
Ms. DeDe Betten was impressed by the designs presented and thought they were spot on. She commented 
that although 4 lanes were needed along with the bridge, she wants the corridor to maintain a rural feel.  
She observed that the corridor is unique, it is very quiet, and has a distinct appeal. She wants this to be 
preserved as much as possible.  In sum, it has a rustic elegance to it. 
 
Mr. Weitzman expressed his gratitude to Dean, Sally, Laura and everyone involved.  He thanked the CAC 
members for their input. 
 
 
5. Schedule 
 
Dean Papajohn reviewed the schedule listed on the agenda.   
 
3.  CAC’s EAMR review letter 
 
Ron Staub talked about the meeting that the committee had a few weeks ago. He mentioned that he and 
Bob Iannarino worked on putting together the EAMR draft letter. Mr. Staub distributed the letter to the 
CAC members present. The CAC quickly skimmed the letter. Mr. Papajohn asked if Mr. Staub would like 
to go over the items in the letter with the CAC at this time. Instead, Mr. Staub asked the CAC to provide 
him with feedback via email before April 13.  
 
Mr. Papajohn closed the meeting mentioning that Steven Weitzman and Laura Mielcarek will be available 
at the end of the meeting for any comments or questions. The next CAC meeting will be in July or August 
when preliminary art concepts are ready for discussion. 
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La Cholla Blvd.: Magee Rd. to Tangerine Rd.

Pima County Department of Transportation

Pima County Department of Transportation (P.C.D.O.T.) will be holding an open house meeting 
to provide information on roadway improvements for La Cholla Boulevard from Magee Road to 
Tangerine Road. Proposed improvements consist of widening the existing roadway from two 
lanes to four lanes (with turning lanes to be provided at intersections and cross streets where warranted) including a new bridge structure over 
the Canyon Del Oro Wash. Some of the potential improvements that are being considered and evaluated include: a raised landscaped median, 
multi-use lanes, outside curbs and storm drains, provisions for pedestrians and other uses, landscaping, and noise mitigation where warranted.

This five mile corridor lies within both Pima County and Oro Valley. Pima County is anticipating construction of the southern portion starting in 
2011 or 2012. Oro Valley is anticipating construction of the northern portion between 2021 and 2026.

The format is open house so community members can stop by any time between 6:00 – 8:00 p.m. to view displays and talk with design team 
members. Comment forms will be available for the public to share their thoughts and feedback on the project. Individuals with disabilities who 
require accommodations for effective participation  and communication in the meeting may call Community Relations at 740-6410 by November 
24 to make appropriate arrangements. All meeting sites are accessible.
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Pima County Department of Transportation 
La Cholla Boulevard: Magee Road to Tangerine 

Open House Summary 
 

Date, Location and Time 
o Tuesday, December 2, 2009 
o Grace Community Church 
o 6 to 8 p.m. 

 
Public Notification 
• Postcard announcing meeting mailed: 

o Week of November 1, 2009 
o Mailed to approximately 2400 residents and businesses in a one-half-mile radius 

of the project area 
• Newspaper notification: 

o Arizona Daily Star – November 6, 2009 
o Daily Territorial – November 10th, 2009 

• Web site:        
o Meeting date and time was posted on project Web site 

• Business outreach 
o Only a few businesses on this project. 

 
Team Attendance  
• Pima County: Priscilla Cornelio, Rick Ellis, Dean Papajohn,  

Annabelle Quihuis, Carol Brichta 
• URS Engineering: Eric Sibson, Thomas Wolf, J.P. Charpentier 
• AECOM: Edie Griffith-Mettey  
• Sound Solution: Bill Holiday 

 
Public Attendance 
 
Comments 
• 15 comments received at the open house 

 
Materials 
• Comment forms 
• Fact sheets 
• Sign-in sheets 
• Equestrian Survey 

 
Agenda 
• Introductory remarks: Ann Day, Pima County Board of Supervisor 
• Review displays with one-on-one interaction 

 
Displays 
• Bridge design 
• Environmental 
• Roadway Design (two display tables) 
• Environmental 

 

1 
 



Room Set-up 
• Sign-in table 
• Refreshment table 
• Eight display tables set up around the room 

 
Signs 
• A-frame signs to direct traffic into parking lot and facility 
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La Cholla Boulevard:  

Magee Road to Tangerine 
Road   

Equestrian Survey 
Fall 2009   

  

Please return before Nov. 30, 2009 to: Carol Brichta, Pima County Community Relations Office, 201 N. Stone 4th floor, 

Tucson, Arizona 85701 or Fax to 740-6439 or email to carol.brichta@dot.pima.gov 

Project information can be viewed at: http://www.roadprojects.pima.gov/LaChollanorth/  

This survey is intended to assess the various equestrian uses in the area near La Cholla Boulevard from Magee 
Road to Tangerine Road. If you are an equestrian, please take a few minutes to complete this survey and return it 
to Pima County Department of Transportation at the address listed at the bottom of the page.  

1. Where do you stable your horse?  

Address:               

 

___________________________________________________________________________________________ 

This address is: 

 

My home address     

 

A boarding address      

2. What is your destination when you are riding near La Cholla Boulevard?   
___________________________________________________________________________________________ 

____________________________________________________________________________________________  

3. On the map provided on the back side of this page, please indicate clearly where you cross La Cholla 
Boulevard on your horse and if there are any areas where you ride parallel to La Cholla Boulevard. 
Please describe the existing conditions of these areas you ride. 

____________________________________________________________________________________________

____________________________________________________________________________________________

____________________________________________________________________________________________  

4. What days of the week do you typically ride in the area of La Cholla Boulevard? (check all that apply) 

  

 

Sunday     

 

Monday     

 

Tuesday     

 

Wednesday     

 

Thursday     

 

Friday     

 

Saturday      

5. What time of the day do you typically ride in the area of La Cholla Boulevard?       

 

____________________________________________________________________________________________  

6. How frequently do you ride in the area of La Cholla Boulevard?          

 

____________________________________________________________________________________________  

7. Please provide any other comments related to La Cholla Boulevard and equestrian issues. 

____________________________________________________________________________________________

____________________________________________________________________________________________  

8. Please provide your contact information 

Name: ______________________________________________________________Date: ______________________ 

Address: _______________________________________________________________________________________ 

http://www.roadprojects.pima.gov/LaChollanorth/



